## **COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT**

## **BETWEEN**

AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICE COMPANY, INC.

### AND

UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA, AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640

**September 6, 2021 – September 5, 2026** 

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	Page
SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	3
PREAMBLE	
ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 2 - NONDISCRIMINATION	6
ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY	6
ARTICLE 4 - CHECK-OFF	7
ARTICLE 5 - NO STRIKE OR LOCKOUTS	7
ARTICLE 6 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	8
ARTICLE 7 - SENIORITY	
ARTICLE 8 - HOURS OF WORK	
ARTICLE 9 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 10 - ARBITRATION PROCEDURE	.16
ARTICLE 11 - MISCELLANEOUS	
ARTICLE 12 - DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE	.19
ARTICLE 13 - DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING	. 20
ARTICLE 14 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	. 20
ARTICLE 15 - JURY LEAVE	
ARTICLE 16 - BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	. 22
ARTICLE 17 - HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE 18 - VACATIONS	
ARTICLE 19 - PERSONAL DAYS	. 26
ARTICLE 20 - SICK DAYS	
ARTICLE 21 - WAGES AND MISCELLANEOUS ECONOMIC ITEMS	. 29
ARTICLE 22 - BENEFITS	. 33
ARTICLE 23 - LEGALITY	
ARTICLE 24 - TOTALITY OF AGREEMENT	
ARTICLE 25 - TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT	. 35
APPENDIX A - MOA (SENIORITY LIST, SHIFT BID, ETC.)	. 37
APPENDIX B - MOA (QUARTERLY ATTENDANCE BONUS PROGRAM)	
APPENDIX C - TELECOMMUTING AGREEMENT	.41

## **SCOPE OF AGREEMENT**

This Agreement has been entered into September 1, 2021, by and between American Water Works Service Company, Inc., hereinafter referred to as the "Employer" or the "Company," and the Utility Workers Union of America, AFL-CIO, Local 640, hereinafter referred to as the "Union."

#### **PREAMBLE**

The Company is engaged in furnishing an essential public service which vitally affects the health, safety, comfort and general well-being of a large number of people in the communities furnished water service by the Company.

The Company and the Union agree that the existence of the Company is conditioned upon it carrying out its responsibilities and obligations to the public served.

The parties agree further that the responsibility to the public is a mutual responsibility of employees and management that requires that any disputes arising between them shall be settled in an orderly manner without interruption of water service.

The Union is in agreement with the objectives of achieving the highest level of service to the public, the highest level of employee performance and efficiency consistent with safety, good health and sustained effort.

#### ARTICLE 1

#### RECOGNITION

#### Section 1.1

The Company recognizes the Union, and its successors, as the exclusive collective bargaining representative in matters of wages, hours, working and other conditions of employment for all customer service representatives as listed in Article 21, who, as of the effective date of this Agreement, are employed as part of the Company's Alton, Illinois and Pensacola, Florida Customer Service Call Handling Operations and those hired after the effective date of this agreement and employed by the Company to perform Customer Service Call Handling Operations work as remote, work from home status employees, excluding office clerical and professional employees, guards and supervisors as defined in

the Act. This Agreement also explicitly excludes those employees hired now or in the future as part of the Camden NJ Customer Service Operations.

The Company reserves the sole discretion to determine the geographic location of all employees.

#### Section 1.2

It is recognized by the parties hereto that based upon the Company's responsibilities and obligations to the public to at all times furnish a safe and adequate water supply, there can be no division of responsibility. It is agreed, therefore, that the Company must be unhampered in its selection of employees to meet its operational needs. It is further agreed that the Company may assign employees from outside the bargaining unit to perform work covered by this collective bargaining agreement, so long as such assignment is for training and development or is temporary (no more than ninety (90) days) to efficiently perform the necessary work.

### **Section 1.3 Temporary Transfers and Step-Up Pay**

Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent the temporary transfer of bargaining unit employees to non-bargaining unit work or to work in any same or lower classification to promote efficiency, facilitate training or fill up their time. Employees will receive their regular hourly rate of pay for all such work. For all time actually worked in excess of one hour in a higher classification at the direction of the Company, the employee will receive the greater of Seventy-Five Cents (\$.75) per hour or the respective hourly rate of pay for the next higher union classification.

## Section 1.4 Use of Part-time & Temporary Employees

Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the right of the Company to employ part-time, seasonal or temporary employees including employees from temporary labor services. It is agreed that the number of regular part-time employees utilized by the Company will not exceed twenty-seven percent (27%) of the total number of employees employed and that once each month, upon request, the Company will verify to the Union that it is in compliance with this restriction. Part-time employees will not be scheduled to work in such a way that, individually or collectively, they are regularly scheduled to work the equivalent hours that one full-time employee would work in a normal straight time week; however, part-time employees shall be permitted to work scheduled or call-out overtime if no qualified full time employees accept said overtime and said hours shall not be counted toward working the equivalent hours that one or several full-time employees would work in a normal straight

time week. In the event the Company regularly schedules part-time employees to work the equivalent hours that one full-time employee would work in a normal straight time week, the Company agrees to hire a full-time employee in lieu of the part-time employee(s). If the Company determines that a full-time vacancy exists, it will consider qualified regular parttime employees for the opening(s) before recruiting from outside the Company. Part-time, seasonal and temporary employees will not be eligible for any benefits of any kind unless specifically set forth in this Agreement. Regular part-time employees are those who are regularly scheduled more than sixteen (16) but less than twenty-eight (28) hours in a workweek. No seasonal or temporary employee will be retained for more than ninety (90) days without a break in employment. No seasonal or temporary employee will be retained when a member of the bargaining unit is qualified to perform the same work is being laid off. Employment through a temporary employment service shall not be considered to be employment by or service with the Company for any purpose under this Agreement. The Company shall notify the Local 640 President in writing within 7 days of employment of any seasonal or temporary employees including employees from temporary labor services. That notification shall include the name and specific start dates and type of work being performed; for each seasonal or temporary employee including employees from temporary labor services employed by the Alton Call Center.

#### **Section 1.5 Part Time Benefits**

Part-time employees will earn twenty-five (25) vacation hours per calendar year. These employees will be included in the vacation bid in order of seniority as outlined in Article 7. Part-time employees will earn fifteen (15) sick hours per calendar year. The Company will consider on a case-by-case basis any full-time employee with need to go to part time.

#### Section 1.6

If during the term of this Agreement, the Company elects to close the Customer Service Center facilities in Alton, IL or Pensacola, FL, all affected employees hired before September 6, 2021, who did not opt to become remote, work from home employees pursuant to Appendix C: Telecommuting Agreement will be given an opportunity for continued employment as a remote, work from home employee if the Company cannot identify a feasible alternate reporting facility location.

## **ARTICLE 2**

### **NONDISCRIMINATION**

#### Section 2.1

The Company and the Union agree that they will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment for or on account of, or because of sex, creed, race, color, religion, age, marital status, national origin, union activity, or handicap to the extent covered by law provided the employee is capable of performing his/her/their job. It is understood that wherever in this Agreement employees or jobs are referred to in the masculine gender, it shall be recognized as referring to both male and female.

## ARTICLE 3 UNION SECURITY

### **Section 3.1 Conditions of Employment**

Except where prohibited by law, as a condition of continued employment, all employees included in the collective bargaining unit shall, prior to ninety-one (91) days after the start of their employment with the Company, or the effective date of this Agreement, whichever is later, become members of the Union and pay to the Union the periodic monthly dues and initiation fees uniformly required of all Union members. The Union shall certify to the Company the amount that constitutes periodic monthly dues.

#### **Section 3.2 Discharge of Non-members**

Except where prohibited by law, the failure of any person to become or remain a member of the Union at such required time by paying initiation fees and regular monthly dues uniformly required as a condition of membership shall obligate the Company, upon written notice from the Union to such effect and to the further effect that Union membership was available to such person on the same terms and conditions generally available to other members, to discharge such individual within ten (10) working days following the receipt of such notice.

#### **Section 3.3 Hold Harmless**

The Union recognizes and accepts sole responsibility for any action arising out of any Union demand for the discharge of any employee pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. In any and all cases where the Company complies with the Union demand in reliance upon a written notice respecting membership in the Union, the Union shall indemnify and hold the Company harmless for any resulting liability, including, but not

limited to, back pay, lost benefits, other damages, interest, costs, expenses, and reasonable attorney's fees.

## ARTICLE 4 CHECK-OFF

#### Section 4.1 Bi-weekly Deduction

When individually authorized in writing by an employee, the Company agrees to deduct on a bi-weekly basis from the pay of the employee an amount equal to the dues and initiation fees as required from all employees in the bargaining unit. All amounts so deducted shall be remitted on or before the last day of the same month to the Union. A list showing all employees from whom deductions were made will accompany the remittance of money collected.

#### **Section 4.2 Hold Harmless**

The Union agrees to hold the Company harmless for any action or actions growing out of these deductions commenced by an employee against the Company, and assumes full responsibility for the disposition of the funds so deducted, once the money is in the hand of the Union. Errors made by the Company in making deductions and remitting same shall not be considered a violation of this provision, but correction of any errors shall be made within a reasonable time.

#### Section 4.3 Successor Clause

It is agreed that in the event the Company during the term of the Agreement shall transfer the control and/or operation of the Company's entire Customer Service Operations to another corporation, person or firm by assignment, lease, sale or other transfer, the Company will require the transferee to assume the obligations of this Agreement for a twelve (12) month period after the transfer by specific provision in the agreement of transfer and upon the assumption of this Agreement by such transferee all obligations to be performed hereunder on the part the Company shall cease and be terminated.

## ARTICLE 5 NO STRIKE OR LOCKOUTS

#### Section 5.1

During the term of this Agreement, the Union agrees on behalf of itself and each of its members that it and they shall not engage in, participate in or encourage any stoppage of

work, strike, sitdown, slowdown, picketing, sympathy strike, safety strike, boycott, strike in protest of any unfair labor practices or any other form of concerted or improper interference of any kind with the business or operations of the Company or its service to the public.

#### Section 5.2

If an employee or group of employees engaged in violation of Section 1, above, the Union will give written notice to the Company as soon as possible, in no event more than two (2) hours after notification by the Company, copies of which notice by the Union shall be posted immediately by the Union on the bulletin boards, that it has not authorized the stoppage, slowdown, or suspension of work.

#### Section 5.3

Any employee engaging in, participating in, or encouraging a violation of Section 5.1 may be disciplined or discharged by the Company in its discretion, subject to the grievance procedure on the sole issue of whether or not the employee or employees so disciplined or discharged in fact engaged in conduct in violation of this Article.

#### Section 5.4

The Company agrees that during the term of this Agreement it will not cause or call any lockout of its employees.

## ARTICLE 6 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

#### Section 6.1

Except as limited by a specific provision of this Agreement, the Company retains and shall continue to have the sole and exclusive right to manage its business and direct the working forces, including, but not limited to, the right to plan, direct and control operations, the right to hire or to suspend, discipline, demote, or discharge for just cause, the right to maintain order and efficiency, transfer or promote, or to relieve employees from active duty because of lack of work or other legitimate reasons, the right to study, determine and regulate the methods, quantity and quality of work, and the sources and kinds of merchandise, materials, parts, facilities and equipment used, handled or sold, the right to schedule and reschedule work hours, work shifts, shift hours and overtime requirements and the assignments thereto, the right to select customers, the right to extend, limit or curtail operations or any part thereof when and in such manner as it deems advisable to do so, the right to establish, modify, publish and enforce reasonable rules and regulations for

discipline, dress, safety and any other business-related concerns, the right to close, sell, liquidate or move, relocate or transfer the business in its entirety or any part thereof, the right to expand, reduce, alter, combine, move, transfer, relocate or terminate any job, job content, department, operation or service, and to subcontract any work, maintenance or otherwise, and the right to determine the number, location and operation of its facilities as well as the right to make decisions to do any of the foregoing. Provided, further, that any of the rights the Company had prior to the execution of the Agreement are retained exclusively by the Company, except as may be limited by the terms and provisions of this Agreement or Supplemental Agreements hereto after agreed to. The Company Agrees to notify the Union leadership prior to any general announcement.

#### Section 6.2

Due to the nature of the Company's business and its responsibility to furnish a safe and adequate water supply to its customers at all times, supervisors employed by the Company may perform work that is normally performed by employees covered by this Agreement. It is not the Company's intention to use supervisors to displace or replace bargaining unit employees. No employee will be laid off as a direct result of a supervisor performing bargaining unit work.

#### Section 6.3

The Company does not by this Agreement waive any rights, legal or equitable, which it would otherwise have except as specifically defined and provided in this Agreement which sets forth all understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties.

## ARTICLE 7 SENIORITY

#### Section 7.1

The term seniority as used in this Agreement shall mean length of continuous service as an employee of the Company.

Unless specifically set forth in this Agreement, in all cases involving the principle of seniority including, but not limited to, layoff, recall, promotion, transfer and job assignment, an employee's demonstrated skill, competency and ability to perform the assigned duties required will govern. An employee's demonstrated skill, competency and ability shall include, but not be limited to, performance evaluations and counselings or more severe discipline. When the Company determines that two or more employees have relatively

equal skill, competency and ability to perform the assigned duties required, seniority will govern. When two or more employees have identical seniority will be determined by lottery consistent with the Memorandum of Agreement between the parties on this issue.

#### Section 7.2

The Company reserves the right to temporarily fill any vacancy consistent with the provisions of Article 1, Section 4 of this Agreement.

### **Section 7.3 Part-time Seniority**

Part-time employees will be given credit for all time worked for the Company on the basis of one (1) hour for every two (2) hours worked. Part-time seniority will be computed and adjusted on a quarterly basis.

### **Section 7.4 Probationary Employment**

During their first ninety (90) days of continuous service with the Company, full-time employees shall be considered to be probationary employees and shall not be entitled, except as otherwise expressly provided, to any benefits conferred by this Agreement; and such employees may be discharged or disciplined at the discretion of the Company for any reason without recourse by the Union. Regular part-time employees must successfully complete a ninety (90) day probationary period. After completion of such probationary period, the length of service date of such employees shall be deemed to commence from the date upon which they entered the service of the Company.

#### Section 7.5 Length of Service List

A list of employees in the bargaining unit with their date of hire shall be posted on an electronic shared location accessible to all employees, with a copy sent to the Union. The Company will furnish to the Union a revised seniority list monthly.

#### Section 7.6 Layoff and Recall

If the Company determines that it is necessary to lay off employees, regular, full-time employees will be given preference in accordance with Section 7.1. Employees shall be recalled in reverse order of layoff.

When an employee who would otherwise be laid off has a greater length of service and that senior employee is immediately capable of efficiently performing the work expected to be available, then such employee shall be offered the opportunity to replace the less senior employee and perform the work at the appropriate rate for the position. There shall be no up-grading in a layoff or recall. Employees shall be recalled in accordance with their seniority as defined in Section 1, above.

#### **Section 7.7 Termination of Seniority**

The employment relationship and length of continuous service of an employee shall be considered terminated, and subsequent reemployment shall be deemed new employment in the following events:

- (a) Voluntary quit or retirement;
- (b) Discharge for cause;
- (c) Absence in excess of a leave of absence;
- (d) Failure to come to work or to call and speak to the Absence Supervisor for three (3) consecutive days of work unless good cause is shown to the satisfaction of the Company;
- (e) Failure to return to work from a layoff within five (5) work days following the receipt of notice to return to work sent by registered or certified mail to the employee's last known address or following the date of telephone notice to him/her/them. It shall be the sole responsibility of an employee to keep the Company advised as to his/her/their current address and telephone number provided that if he/she/they should fail to do so, then the five (5) work days shall be deemed to have commenced from the sending of the registered or certified mail or from the date of attempted telephone notice to him/her/them;
- (f) Working for another employer during a leave of absence without specific written permission from the Company in advance;
- (g) Not performing any work for the Company for any reason for a period of Fifteen (15) months. Any individual on Long-Term Disability (LTD) prior to ratification of this Agreement will be "grandfathered" into LTD benefits.
- (h) When a layoff exceeds the following periods:

If Accrued Seniority is: Seniority shall be lost if Layoff exceeds:

Less than 1 year 6 Months
More than 1 year but less than 5 years 12 Months
More than 5 years 18 Months

It is further agreed, that under no circumstances will an employee's recall rights exceed their actual length of employment.

### **Section 7.8 Job Bidding**

All full-time job vacancies shall be posted for bid for a period of seven (7) calendar days. Such posting shall contain the job opening and the shift involved. Employees shall be entitled to bid on such vacancy and the opening(s) shall be awarded based on seniority as defined in Section 7.1, above. If no employees bid on the vacancy, the Company may fill the vacancy with a new employee. An employee awarded an opening shall be given a fair trial for a period not to exceed ninety (90) days. If at the end of the trial period the Company decides that such employee has not successfully performed the duties of the new position,

he/she/they shall be returned to his/her/their former position. If at any time within sixty (60) work days in the new position the employee decides that they do not like their new position, the employee can return to their former position. A regular employee who accepts an opening cannot bid on another position for 6 months after their start date in the new position, unless they have been involuntarily returned to their former position by management. Probationary employees may not bid on a job for 6 months after successfully completing their probationary period.

#### **Section 7.9 Shift Bids**

The Company agrees to hold shift bids twice annually (in April and October) in all applicable Work Positions (i.e., those with multiple shifts). These dates can be modified and additional shift bids can be conducted by mutual agreement between the Company and the Union. The Company also has the right to hold shift bids more often based on business needs upon 30 days' notice to the Local Union.

#### Section 7.10

It is agreed that for the purpose of layoff and recall only, the Local's President, Vice-Presidents, Secretary-Treasurer, Chief Stewards, and Recording Secretaries and 4 trustees will be granted super-seniority. The number shall not exceed twelve (12) total employees who must be qualified to perform the needed work. The union shall provide the Company a list, each January (as well as any time during a calendar year when that list changes), of the twelve (12) employees to be granted super-seniority.

# ARTICLE 8 HOURS OF WORK

#### Section 8.1

Employees who are regularly scheduled to work forty (40) hours per week are considered to be full—time employees. Because of the nature of the work being performed, the Company cannot guarantee any of its employees any standard number of hours of work per day or per week or amount of earnings per day or per week. Employees will be provided with at least one (1) week notice of a change in their work schedule.

#### Section 8.2

The normal workweek shall start Monday morning at 12:00 a.m. and run through Sunday at 11:59 p.m. Employees may be scheduled for staggered starting times. The Company agrees not to utilize split shifts without the consent of the employee(s) affected.

Employees will be given as much notice of changes in their starting time as is reasonably practicable under the circumstances.

#### **Section 8.3 Overtime Rate**

All hours actually worked in excess of forty (40) hours per week shall be considered overtime and shall be paid for at the rate of time and one-half the employee's regular, basic straight-time rate. Time paid but not worked will not count toward the computation of weekly overtime except for vacation, holiday, jury duty, and personal time. When an employee actually works 48 hours in a period of six (6) consecutive days, the employee will be paid double time for all hours actually worked on the seventh (7th) consecutive day. Company-paid union time (e.g., grievance meetings, labor-management meetings and shift bid observation) shall count as hours worked when calculating weekly overtime.

#### Section 8.4 Lunch Periods

There shall be an unpaid lunch period not to exceed thirty (30) minutes each day. Any employee required by the Company to work during lunch will be paid for all time worked.

#### Section 8.5 Rest Breaks

There shall be a paid rest break of fifteen (15) minutes for every four (4) hours of consecutive work scheduled.

#### Section 8.6 Overtime

Overtime may be required when in the Company's judgment it is necessary. Daily overtime assignments required to finish work assigned for that day will be performed by the employee(s) assigned such work during regular shift time. When other overtime situations occur, the Company will canvass qualified and available employees in order of length of service to determine if the employee(s) desires to the work the needed overtime. If all qualified and available employees refuse, the employee(s) with the least length of continuous service who is both qualified and available will be required to work the overtime assignment.

Employees shall not be mandated to work one of their two regularly designated days off. When using any pre-approved time off in conjunction with a regular day off, employees will not be required to work overtime from the end of their regularly scheduled shift prior to the days off through the start of the next regularly scheduled shift. Employees who have a prescheduled doctor's appointment shall not be required to work overtime during the time of that prescheduled doctor's appointment. Employees shall be given at least eight (8) hours of uninterrupted rest time.

For the purposes of this provision of the contract only, employees mean both full-time and part-time employees. When CCA I, II, III Call Handling Representative ("Call Handling") overtime is required by the Company, Call Handling employees will be required to work overtime, up to 15% of their scheduled work week hours. Call Handling employees who do not volunteer for overtime can be mandated, as set forth above, up to the maximum requirement set forth above. At no time can a part-time employee work more than twenty-eight (28) hours per week. If all Call Handling employees have completed the overtime requirement as stated above, and the Company requires additional overtime, Call Handling employees can be required to work additional overtime up to, an additional 10% of their scheduled work week in additional overtime. Voluntary overtime must be cancelled forty-eight (48) hours prior to the start of the scheduled time for overtime. Employees who cancel overtime more than five (5) days in a calendar quarter will receive an occurrence under the Attendance Policy for each day of cancelled overtime thereafter. All full-time Call Handling employees that are required to work beyond the agreed upon limits of the required overtime will be paid double time for all time worked.

### Section 8.7 Moonlighting

No employee in the bargaining unit shall work on any other job for any other employer, including himself/herself/themself, who is in competition with one of the Company's businesses or if such work interferes with his/her/their performance of Company's work due to fatigue, unavailability for overtime when pre-arranged and/or mandatory. Violation of this provision may subject such employee to immediate discharge if for working for a competitor and to discharge after one (1) written warning if due to interference with his/her/their performance of Company's work.

#### Section 8.8 Absenteeism

No employee, except in cases of authorized illness or injury, shall be absent without prior written permission from their supervisor. In case of illness or injury, the employee must call the designated office prior to the employee's starting time unless the employee can establish they are incapacitated and therefore unable to call. The employee will not be paid for time lost, absent unusual circumstances, unless the Company is properly notified prior to the employee's starting time and the employee provides notice to the Company's third-party administrator if the absence is one managed by the third-party administrator (eg. FMLA, STD, PFL, etc.). An absent employee, whose job requires relief by another employee will make every effort to give the Company at least eight (8) hours' notice of his/her/their intent to return to work.

#### Section 8.9 Call-In

Employees who are called to report to work outside of their normal schedule will be guaranteed two (2) hours of work or pay. The Company will maintain a call-in list of employees, listed by length of continuous service, who volunteer to be called in. The list will be updated on a quarterly basis. When a call-in situation occurs, the Company will first attempt to call-in qualified employees on the list. If the Company is unable to satisfy its needs from the individuals listed, then the Company will require the least senior available qualified employee(s) to come in and perform the work.

### Section 8.10 Releasing of Employees

During times of slack work, the Company may elect to send employees home early or rearrange the existing schedule. In these situations, the Company will first seek volunteers in order of length of continuous service in the affected Work Positions (Primary Role) as long as the employees remaining are qualified to perform the work necessary. Affected employees can be paid for any previously scheduled time lost to any paid time off they have available other than sick leave.

# ARTICLE 9 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

## Section 9.1 Grievance Steps See updated language

A grievance is defined as any dispute that reasonably concerns the application, interpretation or violation of any express or specific provision of this Agreement.

The Union agrees to present and appeal any grievance within the time limits set out in the respective steps of the grievance procedure, unless a mutual extension of time limits is agreed to. The Employer agrees that it will meet with an employee and union representative and subsequently respond within the time limits set out in the respected steps of the grievance procedure. If the union does not process the grievance within the time limits, the grievance shall not be entitled to consideration. Should the Company's representative fail to answer any grievance within the allotted time as specified in the specific step, the Company shall forfeit said grievance in favor of the Union. Any grievance arising over the application or interpretation of the provisions of this Agreement shall be settled as soon as possible in the following manner:

**Step 1.** An employee having a grievance shall submit a written grievance specifying the specific provisions of this Agreement that the employee believes has been violated to his/her/their immediate supervisor within fifteen (15) work days of the date on which the Local Union and/or the affected employee(s) knew or should have known of the occurrence of the incident giving rise to the grievance. The supervisor shall answer the grievance within ten (10) work days of receipt thereof.

**Step 2**. Either party shall have the right to submit the grievance to arbitration. Any party wishing to submit a grievance to arbitration must file for arbitration with FMCS within ninety (90) days after the Company's response in Step 1.

#### **Section 9.2 Individual Grievances**

Nothing contained herein shall be construed to circumvent the right of an employee to take a grievance up with the Company and have the same settled without the intervention of the Union; provided the settlement is not inconsistent with any of the provisions of this Agreement, and further provided the Union has been given the opportunity to have a representative present at the time of the settlement.

## ARTICLE 10 ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

#### Section 10.1

If the Employer and the Union agree on a single arbitrator, the grievance shall be presented to the arbitrator. Should the Employer and the Union fail to agree on a single arbitrator, they shall immediately request that the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service submit a panel of seven (7) arbitrators. Either party may reject one (1) panel in which case a new panel shall be requested. Each party shall alternatively strike one (1) name from the list, and the one (1) remaining name shall be the arbitrator. The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding on both parties.

#### Section 10.2

The Arbitrator shall not have the power to add to, subtract from, or modify in any way the terms of this Agreement or to substitute her/his/their discretion for that of the Company in matters of discipline and its penalties (including discharge), or to require a burden of proof on any issue greater than a preponderance of the evidence. The Arbitrator shall have no power to establish new jobs, to change existing wage rates, to set work methods or

standards, to waive the time limits of this grievance and arbitration procedure. The Arbitrator shall be limited in jurisdiction to the application and interpretation of the specific provisions of this Agreement. Each party shall bear one-half (1/2) the fee of the Arbitrator and any other expenses jointly incurred incident to the arbitration hearing. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them, and neither party shall be responsible for the expenses of witnesses called by the other party.

#### Section 10.3

It is agreed that the individual grievant and one (1) Local Union Representative will not lose scheduled paid work time in order to attend the actual arbitration hearing.

## ARTICLE 11 MISCELLANEOUS

## **Section 11.1 Health and Safety**

The Company will continue to make reasonable provisions for the safety and health of its employees during the hours of their employment as is consistent with the requirements of applicable federal, state or local laws. Employees shall be required to comply with all rules, regulations or policies required by law or the Company to ensure safety and healthful conditions at work. The Company may also prohibit all smoking in any of its facilities, vehicles, and in job sites and customers' facilities.

#### **Section 11.2 Safety Committee**

The parties shall establish a safety committee which will meet quarterly or as otherwise mutually agreed, to discuss safety issues. There shall be equal representation of bargaining unit employees and management on this committee. Meetings will be held virtually.

## **Section 11.3 Voting Time**

The Company shall observe the provisions of State law with respect to voting time.

The Company may require proof of voting. Any person who absents

himself/herself/themself for the purpose of voting and who does not actually attempt to vote
in the election shall be subject to discipline up to and including discharge.

#### **Section 11.4 Union Postings**

The Company agrees to furnish an electronic folder and the Union representative or stewards shall have the right to post notices of social gatherings or Union notices which do not impugn management or employees, or pertain to the strike or boycott of other employers.

#### **Section 11.5 Union Access**

After first checking in with a designated management official and obtaining the Company's permission, an authorized representative of the Union shall have access to the Company's facility when necessary and with as little interruption of the work as possible during regular working hours for the purpose of conferring with the stewards, Company officials and officers of the Union employed by the Company.

#### **Section 11.6 Medical Examinations**

If medical examinations are required by the Company for an employee, they shall be at the Company's expense. Written reports of such examinations will be given to an employee, upon request from the employee, except where the examination is a routine prehire examination for someone new to the Company, or an examination to determine if an employee who has been absent is ready to return to work, or in first-aid situations not requiring medical attention beyond first-aid.

### **Section 11.7 Labor-Management Meetings**

As an integral part of their most recent discussions to promote their effective partnership, the Parties pledge their continued commitment to open and honest communications with a mutual goal of direct and timely communications, including the timely dissemination of important information, news or changes. In an effort to achieve this goal, each Party commits itself to engage in the following consultative process: Monthly meetings will be held between the Local Union Executive Officers (not to exceed four (4) persons) and Company management, provided an agenda exists. The Union Executive Officers shall be paid for their time in attendance at these Labor Management meetings. It shall be the goal of the Labor-Management meetings to foster cooperative and collaborative efforts between the Local Union and the Company. Meetings will be held virtually.

#### **Section 11.8 Union Business**

The Company will consider the Union's request for time off from work for Union officers and stewards on a non-paid basis which does not interfere with the Company's operations.

#### Section 11.9

During the term of this agreement the company agrees to compensate up to eight (8) employee representatives designated by the Union to attend negotiations meetings and when such meetings are held during regular working hours. Said employee representatives shall be paid regular base rate of pay as though they were working their regularly scheduled work day. Pay shall not be allowed for such time as might be scheduled for meetings either before or after the employee's regular work day unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the parties.

# ARTICLE 12 DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE

#### Section 12.1

The Union recognizes the Company's right to discharge, suspend, demote or otherwise discipline an employee for cause. In the event of Company action in such cases, the Union and the employee shall be limited to the right to present the case solely as a grievance under the grievance procedure. No employee shall be discharged without having been given appropriate progressive discipline except in cases justifying termination on the first offense. (Progressive discipline is defined as follows: Level 1 Performance Verbal Warning, Level II Performance Written Warning, Level III Performance Final Written Warning, and Termination.)

Level I Performance Verbal Warning will remain active for six (6) months (180 days) from the date of issuance, after which all such discipline shall not be considered for advancement for any future disciplinary action.

Level II Performance Written Warning will remain active for nine (9) months(270 days) from the date of issuance, after which all such discipline shall not be considered for advancement for any future disciplinary action.

Level III Performance Final Written Warning will remain active for nine (12) months(360 days) from the date of issuance, after which all such discipline shall not be considered for advancement for any future disciplinary action.

#### Section 12.2 See updated language

If an employee is discharged, suspended or demoted for cause, the Union shall be notified of such action promptly in writing by the Company. Notice will be addressed to the local union president. If the employee is not probationary, the employee or the Union may

within five (5) days of notice to the Union, file a written grievance directly at the first step. It is recognized that such a grievance should be heard at the earliest possible time and take precedence over grievances of a different nature.

## ARTICLE 13 DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING

#### Section 13.1

The Company may continue its current position of requiring drug and alcohol testing of all applicants and of employees upon reasonable suspicion or after accidents when employee negligence, lack of good judgment, or lack of coordination or proper reactions is reasonably suspected. Such testing shall be conducted by a reputable, certified testing laboratory and, except as otherwise mutually agreed by the Company and the Union, shall apply the standards for a positive test recommended by the National Institute of Drug Abuse. Any employee who tests positive after testing, who refuses to consent to or to take such test, or who attempts to circumvent or frustrate the test results shall be subject to immediate discharge unless the employee agrees to enter a Company approved rehabilitation program, sign rehabilitation agreement in accordance with the treatment plan defined by the Company's EAP provider and agrees to eighteen (18) months of unscheduled substance abuse testing. Any employee injured on the job, who is tested when provided above and who tests positive for drug or alcohol at the time of such injury shall have his/her/their Workers' Compensation benefits reduced or eliminated to the maximum extent permitted by law.

## ARTICLE 14 LEAVES OF ABSENCE

#### Section 14.1

Any employee may be granted a medical leave of absence from his/her/their employment for reasons satisfactory to the Company and shall secure such leave of absence in writing. Leaves of absence must be approved in accordance with the Company's Leave of Absence procedures, and may be conditioned upon such reasonable requirements as the Company may make such as furnishing periodic doctor's reports, calling the Company to discuss current status, etc. The Union shall be given notice of any grant or extension of a leave of absence. All leaves of absence are subject to the

notification provisions of Section 8.8 of this Agreement as well as notification requirements for leaves of absence managed by the Company's third-party administrator.

#### Section 14.2

Any leave taken under the Federal or any other applicable Family and Medical Leave Law may not be extended or otherwise taken in addition to leave under this provision so as to extend the time away from work. There will be no pyramiding of leave. The Company reserves the right to count the time taken under the Federal, or any other applicable Family and Medical Leave Laws, as time taken under this policy and to require employees to substitute available paid time off for FMLA leaves. The parties recognize the Company's responsibility to address the issues raised by the Federal Family and Medical Leave Law and accordingly, the Company may adopt and/or modify a Family and Medical Leave Policy that is done so pursuant to and as allowed by the provisions of the Federal Family and Medical Leave Law.

#### Section 14.3

Consistent with American Water policy, regular employees who leave the service of the Company to enter the United States Armed Forces, the U.S. Maritime Commission, the National Guard, or for other selective or compulsory civilian service shall, upon their return, be granted such rights as are provided under applicable federal and state law.

## ARTICLE 15 JURY LEAVE

#### Section 15.1

When regular full-time employees are required to perform jury service, they shall immediately notify their supervisor upon receipt of notice of call to such service. This Article shall not be applicable to jury service on more than ten (10) work days in any twelve (12) month period.

#### Section 15.2

The Company shall reimburse employees for the difference between their regular pay and any pay they receive as a result of performing jury service, not to exceed eight (8) hours per day for a maximum of ten (10) days absent extenuating circumstances as agreed to by the Company. In order to receive such pay, the employee must present to the Company a statement of jury service and pay received issued by the applicable court. Employees whose jury duty does not require them to be absent an entire duty shall

immediately report their availability for work that day to their supervisor. Whenever considered necessary by the Company because of operational needs, an employee shall cooperate with Company in requesting a postponement of jury service.

## ARTICLE 16 BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

#### **Section 16.1** See updated language

The Company shall provide Bereavement Leave to full time employees without suffering a loss of pay in order for them to handle their obligations.

#### **Section 16.2 Close Relatives**

An employee will be excused from work with pay for a maximum of five (5) days (40 hours) upon the death of the employee's spouse, domestic partner, child, step-child, brother, step-brother, sister, step-sister, parent, step-parent, or person "in loco parents," parents-in-law, grandparents or grandchildren.

#### **Section 16.3 Distant Relatives**

An employee will be excused from work with pay for two (2) days (16 hours) upon the death of the employee's aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandmother-in-law or grandfather-in-law.

#### **Section 16.4 Documentation**

It is agreed that a notice from the Funeral Home and a signed bereavement form must be submitted by the employee seeking funeral leave to Human Resources within 10 days of the last day of the bereavement leave. The bereavement form will include, at a minimum, the Employee's name, the name of the decedent, the relationship of the decedent to the Employee and a notice that the information is accurate and that if it is not, the employee will be subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment.

#### Section 16.5

Should additional time be needed, the employee may use available Personal or vacation time. However, the employee must let the appropriate supervisor know if additional time is needed in order for the time off to be considered as an approved absence. Each request for additional time off will be considered on an individual basis. Bereavement Leave is considered approved time off before or after a holiday and therefore would still allow for a paid holiday if off for this reason on the day before or day after. The Company reserves the right to require proof of documentation for this absence.

## ARTICLE 17 HOLIDAYS

#### Section 17.1

Each regular full-time employee who has been in the continuous service of the Company for at least ninety (90) days prior to any of the holidays hereinafter listed, irrespective of what day of the week on which the holiday may fall, shall receive eight (8) hours of pay at his/her/their regular basic straight-time hourly rate of pay for each such holiday, provided, however, that such employee shall have worked the scheduled shift on the last scheduled work day before and on the first scheduled work day after the holiday or the day or days celebrated by the Company as such. The holidays shall be:

New Year's Day Thanksgiving Day

Independence Day Day After Thanksgiving

Memorial Day Christmas Day

Labor Day Martin Luther King Jr. Day

#### Section 17.2

The Customer Service Center will operate on a skeleton crew for these specific holidays. It is the Company's intention that its employees would be off on these eight (8) holidays unless otherwise notified. Employees will receive at least twenty-four (24) hours advance notice if they are required to work on a holiday. The Company's staffing requirements on these eight (8) holidays will first be offered to volunteers of those who are regularly scheduled to work on the holiday. If there are not enough volunteers from those who are regularly scheduled to work that holiday, the Company will ask for volunteers who are not scheduled to work on the holiday. If the Company is not able to meet the staffing requirements with volunteers for these holidays, employees who are regularly scheduled to work on the specific holiday will be required to work in reverse order of their length of service based on our staffing needs.

#### Section 17.3

No Holiday Pay will be paid to an employee absent from work on the work day before or after any holiday, unless the absence is an approved in advance paid absence, such as vacation or personal leave but not sick leave or emergency personal occurrences. No employee may receive holiday pay and sick pay for the same day. Employees who may be laid off for lack of work in a work week containing a holiday or the week before or after such holiday shall not thereby be rendered ineligible for holiday pay.

#### Section 17.4

Employees who work on a holiday shall be paid for such work at time and one half (1-1/2) of their regular basic hourly straight-time rate of pay for all hours of work performed on the holiday together with, if eligible, the holiday pay provided for above.

#### Section 17.5

If a holiday designated above falls on a Saturday it will be observed on the previous Friday or if it falls on a Sunday it will be observed on the following Monday.

#### Section 17.6

If a holiday falls within an employee's scheduled vacation period, the employee shall receive holiday pay.

## ARTICLE 18 VACATIONS

#### Section 18.1

Full-time employees will be granted paid vacations as follows:

Beginning January 1 of each year, all full time employees shall earn vacation time within the calendar year based upon the employee's "Completed Years of Continuous Service" during that calendar year as follows:

Completed Years of	
Continuous Service	Vacation
1 year	10 days
2 years	11 days
3 years	12 days
4 years	13 days
5 years	15 days
6 years	15 days
7 years	16 days
8 years	16 days
9 years	17 days
10 years	17 days
11 years	18 days
12 years	18 days
13 years	19 days
14 years	19 days
15 years	20 days
16 years	20 days
17 years	21 days
18 years	21 days
19 years	22 days
20 years	22 days

21 years	23 days
22 years	23 days
23 years	24 days
24 years	24 days
25 years plus	25 days

In the January following an employee's hire date, the employee will have ten (10) vacation days available beginning January 1. The vacation amount is based on the anniversary the employee will recognize in that calendar year. For example: if an employee was hired on May 15<sup>th</sup>, 2021, and completed their first full year of continuous service on May 15<sup>th</sup>, 2022. In January of 2022 they received ten (10) vacation days since they will complete one (1) year of continuous service in the calendar year of 2022. This employee would receive eleven (11) vacation days in January of 2023 since they will complete two (2) years of service in the calendar year 2023.

Employees hired during the current vacation year will earn one (1) day of vacation for each "completed month of continuous service" up to ten (10) days. Completed month of service is defined as: actively employed on the first and last day of the month. Vacation days may be taken in four (4) hour increments.

See following chart:

	Eligible for	Days to use
Hire Date	Vacation as of	before 12/31
January 2 – February 1	April 1	10 days (80 hrs)
February 2 – March 1	May 1	10 days (80 hrs)
March 2 – April 1	June 1	9 days (72 hrs)
April 2 – May 1	July 1	8 days (64 hrs)
May 2 – June 1	August 1	7 days (56 hrs)
June 2 – July 1	September 1	6 days (48 hrs)
July 2 – August 1	October 1	5 days (40 hrs)
August 2 – September 1	November 1	4 days (32 hrs)
September 2 – October 1	December 1	3 days (24 hrs)
October 2 – November 1	December 31	2 days (16 hrs)

Vacation time is earned based on the number of months completed/worked. If an employee resigns or is terminated and has taken more vacation than was earned, the final paycheck will be reduced accordingly.

## **Section 18.2 Scheduling Vacations**

The vacation period will be from January 1 to December 31 and must be taken during the calendar year in which they were granted or will be forfeited. The annual vacation scheduling process will begin no earlier that November 1st and shall end no later than

December 15th. Employees may make a request for the vacation period of their choice and where conflict occurs between two or more employees in a given classification who desire the same vacation period, their length of service shall be the determining factor

#### Section 18.3

For all vacations not on the approved vacation schedule, employees must give the Company at least thirty (30) day's written notice for a vacation request of one (1) week of their intention to take vacation and such requests must be approved in writing. The Company will notify the employee at least two (2) weeks prior to the requested vacation as to the status of their request. For less than one (1) week, the employee must give as much notice as possible and granting them are subject to the Company's needs.

#### Section 18.4

The Company will be limited to exhausting all but 4 vacation days in conjunction with an employee's use of intermittent FMLA. For these four days, an employee at their sole discretion, can choose to be paid using vacation time or take the time unpaid when using intermittent FMLA.

## ARTICLE 19 PERSONAL DAYS

#### Section 19.1

Regular full-time employees who have been in the continuous service of the Company for at least ninety (90) days will be granted personal days as follows: employees will accrue up to ten (10) personal days (80 hours), based on the following schedule:

January 1	1 day	July 1	1 day
February 1	1 day	August 1	1 day
March 1	1 day	September 1	1 day
April 1	1 day	October 1	1 day
May 1	1 day		
June 1	1 day		

### **Section 19.2 Emergency Personal Days**

Employees are able to use personal days to have more flexibility in scheduling time off from work and to support their outside interests. Personal days must be scheduled in advance, approved in writing by your supervisor, and will be granted in accordance with business necessities. Employees may be allowed to use up to three (3) personal days that they are scheduled to receive in the current year in advance. Three (3) times per year employees may use their personal days, if available, for emergency situations ("Emergency Occurrence"). An employee will be charged an Emergency Occurrence each time he/she/they utilizes any portion of a personal day without prior approval as defined above. Employees may utilize one Emergency Occurrence before May 1st; one between May 1st and August 31st; and one after August 31st. Employees may carry-over unused Emergency Occurrences within the same calendar year. The employee will be required to call in as set forth in Section 8.8. All such time shall be considered approved, but unscheduled time, provided the employee complies with the notification requirements. Approved, but unscheduled time shall not be used in determining excessive occurrences. Employees are encouraged to use their personal days for appointments that cannot be scheduled during non-working times or for family illnesses. Personal Time may be taken in one (1) hour increments and must be taken during the calendar year in which they were given or be forfeited.

#### Section 19.3

Unused personal days may not be taken once an employee has submitted his/her/their resignation. At time of separation from employment, earned and unused personal days will be treated in accordance with applicable State laws. If an employee resigns or is terminated and has taken more personal time than was earned, the employee's final paycheck will be adjusted accordingly.

## ARTICLE 20 SICK DAYS

#### Section 20.1 Annual Sick Time

Sick time is not earned time off. It is a benefit to be used only if an employee is legitimately ill or injured and unable to attend work. All regular full-time employees who

have been in the continuous service of the Company for at least 90 days will be eligible for up to six (6) days of sick leave per year, which shall be granted: January 1st of each year. Employees hired on or after July 1st will be eligible to receive three (3) sick days.

Employees may use up to 40 hours of their sick time to care for their ill spouse, child or parent. Sick time is for short and long term illness. If an employee will be absent or late for whatever reason, they must notify the Company as set forth in Section 8.8. If an employee is absent due to illness (for their own illness) for 3 consecutive days they are required to complete the Return to Work form. If an employee is absent due to the illness (of a child or dependent) for 3 consecutive days, they are required to provide appropriate medical documentation, but need not complete a Return to Work form.

### **Section 20.2 Unapproved Absences**

The Union recognizes that unplanned absence impacts the business and individual performance. Sick time that is protected by federal, state or local law will not count as an occurrence.

### Section 20.3 See updated language

After an employee exhausts his/her/their sick time benefits during a calendar year, the employee must return to work and work for at least twenty (20) consecutive work days before the employee is again eligible for benefits during the next calendar year as set forth above. If the covered illness occurs at the end of a calendar year and continues to be a covered illness as of January 1 of the next year, the absent employee will be credited with the six (6) day allotment they are entitled to in the new calendar year.

### Section 20.4 Sick Time Buy-Back

Employees who do not use all of their annual accrued sick time and who are employed on December 31st of said year, will have the option: (a) to be paid out up to six (6) of the unused sick days and up to four (4) unused personal days (ten (10) days total) during January of the following year at the employee's then current base rate of pay; or (b) to roll up to a maximum of six (6) unused days into a sick bank to be used in the event of a serious illness or injury prior to receiving short term disability benefits; or (c) a combination of (a) and (b).

In lieu of the sick time buy-back/rollover options listed above, if an employee does not use any sick time or Emergency Occurrences in an entire calendar year, the Company will pay the employee an amount equal to the unused sick time at 2 times the employee's then current base rate of pay.

To be eligible to receive paid time from their sick bank, the employee will be required to notify the company's designated short term disability provider per the terms of the short term disability plan and must be approved for short term disability benefits. The Company agrees that it will sustain pay using the sick time bank pending approval from the short term disability provider.

# ARTICLE 21 WAGES AND MISCELLANEOUS ECONOMIC ITEMS

**Section 21.1 Wages and Classifications** 

Classification	Rate as of 9/5/2021	9/6/2021	9/6/2022	9/6/2023	9/6/2024	9/6/2025
Customer Care Agent Trainee	\$14.00	\$14.42	\$14.82	\$15.22	\$15.62	\$16.03
Customer Care Agent I	\$15.33	\$15.79	\$16.22	\$16.67	\$17.10	\$17.55
Customer Care Agent II	\$17.39	\$17.91	\$18.40	\$18.91	\$19.40	\$19.91
Customer Care Agent III	\$19.65	\$20.24	\$20.80	\$21.37	\$21.92	\$22.49

September 6, 2021 - 3% Increase

September 6, 2022 - 2.75% Increase

September 6, 2023 - 2.75% Increase

September 6, 2024 - 2.6% Increase

September 6, 2025 - 2.6% Increase

a. Employees hired prior to September 6, 2021, will transition to the new classifications listed in Section 21.1 according to the classification table below and will be provided the opportunity to enter the skill path progression described in Section 21.1.d.

Alton IL CSO Classifications	New Classification
Billing	Customer Care Agent II
Collections	Customer Care Agent II
CSR 1 with less than 6 mos. service	Customer Care Agent Trainee
CSR 1 with 6 mos. service	Customer Care Agent I
CSR 2	Customer Care Agent I
CSR 3	Customer Care Agent I
Pensacola FL CSO Classification	

csc	Customer Care Agent I
Universal Agent	Customer Care Agent II

- b. Employees hired after September 6, 2021, will be hired into the new classifications and wages listed in Section 21.1. and subject to subsections d. through h. below during the term of this Agreement.
- c. Employees hired prior to September 6, 2021, will retain their current salary rate and be designated a 'red circle rate,' or move to the minimum rate identified in Section 21.1, whichever is greater. These rates will be subject to agreed-upon wage increases during the term of this Agreement.
- d. Skill Progression Path Option. All employees will be permitted to enter a skill progression path in order to advance through the classification levels. The skill progression path will provide an employee with two (2) years in their primary role an opportunity to advance to the next classification level one (1) year from the effective date of this Agreement in accordance with the provisions of 21.1.d.(1) and 21.1.d.(2) below as applicable. Employees must notify the Company of their desire to advance through the next skill path progression at least six (6) months prior to their eligible date or during the shift bid process for advancement to that next level. Absent such notification, the employee can only advance to the next level via the bid process.
  - (1) Skill Progression from CCA I to CCA II:
  - Employees must have completed two (2) years in their primary role prior to September 6, 2021, which includes time in primary role or as a CCA Trainee.
  - Employees must successfully complete all required skill-based prerequisites training for the CCA II level.
  - Employees progressing to a CCA II level will receive the greater of an additional \$0.75 per hour or the hourly rate for the CCA II in Section 21.1 above.
  - Employees must demonstrate proficiency in their primary and secondary
    roles in accordance with Article 7, Section 7.8 to remain in the new
    classification level. Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) will be applied to the
    employee's primary role and expectations will be applied for the secondary
    role(s).

- Employees must notify the Company of their desire to advance through the
  next skill path progression at least six (6) months prior to their eligible date
  or during the shift bid process for advancement to that next level. Absent
  such notification, the employee can only advance to the next level via the
  bid process.
- Employees will retain their current primary assignment and will be offered
  the choice of a secondary role by seniority. The Company will determine the
  number of available secondary roles based on business needs. Any change
  to primary roles will be through the posting and bidding process outlined in
  this Agreement.

### (2) Skill Progression from CCA II to CCA III:

- Employees must have completed two (2) years in their primary role and secondary role (which includes time in primary role prior to September 6, 2021.)
- Employees must successfully complete all required skill-based prerequisites training for the CCA III level.
- Employees progressing to a CCA III level will receive the greater of an additional \$0.75 per hour or the hourly rate for the CCA III in Section 21.1 above.
- Employees must demonstrate proficiency in their primary and secondary
  roles in accordance with Article 7, Section 7.8 to remain in the new
  classification level. Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) will be applied to the
  employee's primary role and expectations will be applied for the secondary
  role(s).
- Employees must notify the Company of their desire to advance through the
  next skill path progression at least six (6) months prior to their eligible date
  or during the shift bid process for advancement to that next level. Absent
  such notification, the employee can only advance to the next level via the
  bid process.
- e. Employees hired after September 6, 2021, will automatically advance from a CCA

  Trainee to CCA I after one (1) year of service. These employees will be provided the
  opportunity to voluntarily advance in accordance with the skill path provisions of

- 21.1.d.(1) and 21.1.d.(2) as applicable.
- f. Employees are not required to elect a skill path progression. Those employees will be eligible to receive a retention increase of an additional 1% wage increase in the fifth year of the contract with the September 6, 2025, general wage increase provided they have five (5) years in the same primary role and the employee has not already received a pay increase within the skill path. The CCA Trainee and CCA I will be considered the same role for retention increase purposes.
- g. Employees in a skill path progression may elect to discontinue skill progression and will receive a retention increase of an additional 1% wage increase in the fifth year of the contract with the September 6, 2025, general wage increase provided they have five (5) years in the same primary role and the employee has not already received a pay increase within the skill path.
- h. Any employee otherwise promoted, or bidding into classifications after September 6, 2021, will be paid in accordance with the table in Section 21.1.
- i. In the event an employee who is red circled bids to a higher-level job, he will be paid the greater of: (a) their current red circled wage; or (b) the established hourly rate of pay of the higher-level job. Any employee (regardless of whether or not they are red circled) who bids to a lower-level job will be paid the established hourly rate of pay for that job.

#### Section 21.2 Shift Premium

Employees who are regularly scheduled to work between the hours of 7 p.m. and 7 a.m., Monday through Sunday, will receive a shift premium of One Dollar (\$1.00) per hour in addition to their regular hourly rate. Shift premium shall only be paid for hours actually worked. Shift premium will be included in the calculation of pensions and the calculation of employee contributions to the Section 401(k) plan. Shift premium will not be included in the Company's contribution to the Section 401(k) plan.

#### **Section 21.3 Tuition Reimbursement Program**

Regular full-time employees who have been in the continuous service of the Company for at least ninety (90) days will be eligible to participate in the Company's Tuition Reimbursement Program on the same terms as all other non-bargaining unit employees.

#### **Section 21.4 Economic Minimum Standards**

It is agreed that all economic terms contained in the Agreement are minimum standards only. It is agreed that at any time during the term of the Agreement the Company

may, at its discretion, increase any economic related item contained in the Agreement for group of employees or the entire bargaining unit in order to remain competitive in the market place, retain employee(s), or for any other reason. The Company will notify the Union prior to any such adjustments.

## ARTICLE 22 BENEFITS

#### Section 22.1

The company will provide employee benefits in accordance with the National Benefits Agreement, incorporated into this agreement by reference herein. The National Benefits Agreement may be amended, modified, renewed, extended, superseded, or terminated only through the national negotiation process. The Company and Union agree to be bound by any modification to the National Benefits Agreement made via the national negotiation process. Such benefits are not subject to local negotiations.

The following local exceptions apply:

#### Section 22.2 Pensions

- A) All employees hired prior to December 31, 2012, will be eligible to participate in the Company's current Defined Benefit Pension Plan.
- B) All employees hired on or after January 1, 2013, will participate in the Company's Defined Contribution Plan.

#### Section 22.3 401K Plan

Employees hired prior to December 31, 2012, will be eligible to participate in the Section 401 (K) Plan. The Company will match fifty cents (\$.50) of every dollar contributed by the employee up to a maximum of 5% of the employee's base pay. Employees hired on or after January 1, 2013, who will no longer be eligible to participate in the Defined Benefit Pension Plan as stated above, will be entitled to a Company match equal to 100% on the first three percent (3%) of base pay contributed by the Employee and 50% on the next two percent (2%) of base pay contributed by the Employee. These employees will also commence participation in the Defined Contribution Account within the Savings Plan with a Company contribution of 5.25% of base hourly pay each pay period.

## ARTICLE 23 LEGALITY

#### Section 23.1

If any part of this Agreement or any application thereof shall be rendered or declared invalid because of any law, regulation, order or decree of any court or board, then only that part, provision or application rendered or declared invalid shall be considered null and void, and the remainder of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect according to its original terms; provided, however, that in such event the parties shall agree to negotiate in good faith for such modified provisions as will most closely and lawfully effectuate the original intention of the parties. To the extent any language in this Agreement violates any applicable law, the applicable law shall govern.

# ARTICLE 24 TOTALITY OF AGREEMENT

## **Section 24.1 Totality of Agreement**

This Agreement contains all the provisions agreed to between the Company and the Union concerning wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment. All prior agreements, understandings and past practices that are inconsistent with or contrary to the language contained in this Agreement (including those written and signed by the Company and the Union) shall terminate upon the effective date of this Agreement. No understandings, undertakings, practices, amendments or modifications of this Agreement shall be valid unless it is agreed to by the Company and the Union, reduced to writing and properly signed by both parties.

# ARTICLE 25 TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

#### Section 25.1

This Agreement shall become effective as of September 6, 2021, and shall remain in full force and effect through September 5, 2026, and each year thereafter, unless written notice of termination or desired modification is given at least sixty (60) days prior to the expiration date or any subsequent anniversary thereof by either of the parties hereto. Further, on the effective date referenced above, the separate Agreement covering the Pensacola. FL CSO shall cease to be in effect.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties hereto have signed and executed this and several copies, effective as of September 6, 2021, subject, however, to ratification by members of the Union covered by this Agreement.

American Water Works Service Company, Inc  By  Date: 10/8/2	Utility Workers Union of America A.F. LC.I.O., Local 640  By:
American Water Works Seprice Company, Inc.  By Date: 10/8/202/	Utility Workers Union of America. A.F.LC 1.0 Local 640  By Jelandos Ethifrita  Date 10-6-2021
American Water Works Service Company Inc	Utility Workers Union of America, A.F LC I.O , Local 640  By
Date 10/8/2021	Date
American Water Works Service Company Inc	Utility Workers Union of America. A F LC I O., Local 640  By Clyse Winters  Date 10/6/2021
American Water Works Service Company, Inc.	Utility Workers Union of America A.F L -C.I O . Local 640

By: Jennefer Energ	By Regina Coby
Date: 10/8/21	Date: 10/06/2021
American Water Works Service Company, Inc	Utility Workers Union of America, A.F.LC.I.O., Local 640
Ву:	8, Barbara A Urban
Date:	Date 10/06/2021
American Water Works Service Company, Inc.	Utility Workers Union of America. A F L -C I O Sr National Rep
Ву:	By: Gnifficitt
Date:	Date: 10/6/21

# APPENDIX A See updated language

#### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

#### **BETWEEN**

#### AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICE COMPANY, INC.

AND

#### UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA, AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640

Utility Workers Union of America AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640 ("Union") and American Water Works Service Company, Inc. ("Company") collectively referred to as "Parties" mutually agree that the following process shall be utilized when conducting shift bids and overtime bids for the Customer Service Center Operations defined in Article 1 of this Agreement. To the extent that it is not in conflict with the Collective Bargaining Agreement, this memorandum supersedes any previous memorandum between the parties.

To this end the parties have agreed to the following process:

## **Seniority List**

One general seniority list will be applied to job bidding and awarding of positions, layoff and recall processes.

For purposes of Shift Bidding, Vacation Bidding, Holiday Bidding, Voluntary and Mandatory Overtime, two (2) additional and separate lists will be utilized to maintain current practices for application of seniority:

Seniority List (A): Includes all employees hired prior to September 6, 2021, employed under the prior Alton CSO Agreement plus any employee hired within the company footprint on or after September 6, 2021.

Seniority List (B): Includes all employees hired prior to September 6, 2021, employed under the prior Pensacola CSO Agreement plus any employee hired in Pensacola on or after September 6, 2021.

A list of employees in the bargaining unit (generally and by Work Position) with their date of hire shall be posted on to a shared folder viewable by bargaining unit employees with a copy sent to the Union. When two or more employees have identical seniority dates, preference shall be determined by lottery (witnessed by the Union) and evidenced on the seniority list. The seniority list will be updated and furnished to the Union monthly.

#### **Shift Bidding**

- Semi-annual shift bids in Work Positions with multiple shifts) will be conducted in accordance with the Collective Bargaining Agreement, and as described below, to assure that shift preferences are in accordance with the seniority list.
- The Company agrees to notify the Local Union leadership 7 days in advance of a general announcement.
- Shift bids will be based on full-time and part-time Work Positions; all employees will bid based on their preference.
- Auctions will be open in order of seniority. A Local Union representative will witness the shift bid process.
- All assignments will be made to qualified employees based on the continuous length of service of those
  employees who placed bids.
- Employees will have at least one (1) week notice prior to the effective date of their new schedule.
- Available schedules for upcoming bids will be posted Two (2) weeks in advance on the bulletin board in the break area.
- If an employee is not available during bidding, due to ATO/STD/Leave or any other reason, they should leave their preferences with their Team supervisor.
  - Request must be in writing with the employee's signature and dated
- Any employee absent on the day of the scheduled shift bid is responsible for making their preferences known to their supervisor or may, at their option, provide contact information so that they can participate over the phone.
- Any employee who does not provide a bid or refuses to place a bid will be placed at the bottom of the list and will
  receive whatever schedule is available at that time. The employee will remain in that schedule until the next shift

bid.

Should a shift bid take longer than a single day, the company will provide employees who have not yet bid with a
list of all available schedules.

The Parties mutually acknowledge that the scope of future shift bids and the shift bid process are subject to change. The parties agree that they will meet and discuss any changes to the scope and/or the process before any changes are made. The Parties further agree that this Agreement shall remain in effect unless and until the parties mutually decide to change it at which time the modified process shall be deemed incorporated into the Collective Bargaining Agreement in effect at that time.

#### **Call-Out Overtime**

- Any employee interested in working call-out overtime will be afforded the opportunity to sign up for the Call-Out
  List for any Work Position in which they are qualified to work. Employees will be given the opportunity to sign up
  for the Call-Out List at the same time as the semi-annual shift bid auction.
- Any employee wanting to add his/her/their name to the Call-Out List may do so by advising Human Resources in writing of their desire to be added to the Call-Out List.
- For purposes of call-out overtime only, an employee will be considered qualified to work in a Work Position if they
  have worked in the respective Work Position for at least 100 hours during the prior twelve (12) months and have
  met the minimum performance metrics for that Work Position.
- To the extent the Company determines a need for call-out overtime, Employees will be contacted in the following order:
  - Employees on the Call-Out List who currently work in the applicable Work Position;
  - o Employees on the Call-Out List for the applicable Work Position;
  - o Employees in the applicable Work Position who are not on the Call-Out List.
- In the event of an emergency (e.g., a main break or water quality issue), the Company may choose to seek volunteers for overtime first from those employees already on site.

#### **Work Positions**

Customer Care Agents (I, II, and III)

Primary Role: Call Handling

Customer Care Agents (II, and III)

- Primary Role: Billing (Core Billing Representative, Account Resolution Representative, Special Accounts Representative)
- Primary Role: Collections

While the Union recognizes the Company's right to amend, modify, eliminate or create additional Work Positions at its sole discretion, the Company agrees to bargain the effects of any such change with the Union.

#### APPENDIX B

# MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN

# AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICE COMPANY, INC.

#### AND

#### UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA, AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640

#### Quarterly Attendance Bonus Program

Employees will be awarded up to eight (8) hours of Attendance Reward Time as described below. Employees who qualify for Attendance Reward Time may schedule eight (8) hours off on any available day where there is allotted time off, and the Company will make available 1 additional allotment for any date that has no unscheduled allotments available. Scheduling of Attendance Reward time will be on a seniority basis each quarter and once scheduled the time cannot be later claimed by another employee.

**First Quarter Attendance Bonus.** In the first calendar quarter, a full-time employee who has no unscheduled absences in January, and no discipline received in January will be awarded four (4) hours of Attendance Reward Time. In February and March, a full-time employee who has no unscheduled absences and no discipline received in those months will be awarded four (4) hours of Attendance Reward Time.

**Second, Third, and Fourth Quarter Attendance Bonus.** For the second, third, and fourth calendar quarters, a full time employee who has no unscheduled absences and no discipline received during a calendar quarter will be awarded eight (8) hours of Attendance Reward Time.

If a full time employee has no unscheduled absences during a quarter and has current Level 1, Level 2, or Level 3 discipline they will have 30 days removed from the completion date of their discipline expiration date in lieu of the Attendance Reward Time. If the employee has more than one outstanding discipline, they may choose which discipline to apply the 30 day credit to.

Unscheduled absences are absences that are not scheduled and approved in advance. Unscheduled absences do not include scheduled vacation, scheduled personal days, holidays, Jury Duty, Funeral Leave, Military Leave, approved same day vacation or approved same day personal leave.

Illustration of absence types under the Quarterly Attendance Bonus Program for discussion purposes:

- "DQ" are absences that are counted against the program and disqualify the employee from the quarterly bonus;
- "OK" are absences that are not counted against the program and do not disqualify the employee from the guarterly bonus.
- "N/A" are not applicable absences under the column heading

DQ	DQ
OK	
	N/A
DQ	DQ
ОК	N/A
OK	N/A
DQ	DQ
OK	N/A
OK	N/A
ОК	N/A
ОК	N/A
DQ	DQ
DQ	DQ
ОК	N/A
	OK OK DQ OK OK OK OK OK OK DQ

## **APPENDIX C**

# Telecommuting Agreement

# **Business Requirements:**

- The employee must have access to high-speed internet. (This will not be provided by the Company) See requirements below.
- The employee may be required to be onsite at an American Water designated location to attend meetings, training sessions, or similar events or activities as directed by the company with 7 days' notice.

## **Workspace Requirements:**

- Employee agrees to designate a workspace within Employee's remote work location for placement and installation of equipment to be used while telecommuting.
- Employee agrees to maintain this workspace in a safe condition, free from hazards, distractions and other dangers to Employee and equipment.
- Employee cannot use Company equipment for personal use during non-working hours.
- Unless mutually agreed to by the Parties, employee must not be the sole provider of childcare to children under the age of twelve (12) during work hours.
- Employer must approve the site chosen as Employee's remote workspace.
- Employee is expected to submit three photos of the home workspace to management prior to hiring or assignment.
- Any company materials taken home or provided by the Company should be kept in the designated work area at home and not be made accessible to others.
- Employee agrees that Employer can make on-site visits either in person or virtually (with 48 hours' advance notice) to the remote work location for the purpose of determining that the site is safe and free from hazards, and to maintain, repair, inspect, or retrieve company-owned equipment, software, data or supplies. Safety and hazard checks will require 48 hours' notice as noted above and will be limited to once per quarter in a given year unless otherwise agreed by the parties.
- Any hardware of software purchased by American Water remains the property of American Water and will be returned to the Organization should the alternative work arrangement be terminated. American Water will provide a return shipping label at time of termination.

# **Office Supplies**

 Office supplies will be provided by Employer as needed. Employee's out-of-pocket expenses for other supplies will not be reimbursed unless by prior approval of Employee's manager.

# **ITS Employee Requirements:**

- Software owned by American Water may not be duplicated.
- Employees using American Water software must adhere to the manufacturer's licensing agreements.
- Employees working with restricted access materials (such as customer information, etc.) will take the highest precautions necessary to secure American Water's information and prevent unauthorized access to such information as stated in the Code of Ethics.
- Employees who wish to be relieved of responsibility from work on a particular day or days must use the current process to request time off or will report time using the normal means of the absence line or through The Hartford for FMLA.
- The Supervisor shall be the telecommuting employee's primary contact within the central work location. It is expected that the Supervisor and the telecommuter will act together to keep each other apprised of events or information obtained during the working day. Employees will utilize the daily Supervisor Availability sheet for escalations.
- Employees must show professionalism at all times while in a telecommuting assignment and not have background noise when conducting business calls.
- Employees who are telecommuting are required to use the Company's designated platforms as tools for communication.
- The employee must provide an alternate phone number where they can be reached.

## **Internet Requirements**

- A minimum 3 MB upload and 3 MB download
- No Satellite providers due to too much latency.
- The computer must be connected (hard-wired) to the employee's home router, modem, or Company provided hotspot. Wireless connections to the internet over WIFI are not permitted.
- The Company reserves the right to assess and change internet requirements of this section based on business needs and technology changes. The Company will provide the union with advance notice of technology changes, and upon request, will meet with the union to discuss the effects of any changes to the internet requirements in this section on bargaining unit employees including when internet providers in a given area do not offer the level of internet service required.

## **IT Support**

■ The employee will contact ITS through the normal process and notify their supervisor. However, if the problem cannot be resolved remotely within 30 minutes, the employee will have 2 hours to report to their designated satellite office location to work until the issue can be resolved. If no satellite office location is designated, the employee will work with their supervisor and ITS department to resolve the issue. If

the issue is confirmed by ITS or the supervisor as beyond the employee's control and cannot be resolved, the employee will not experience any loss of wages.

# Miscellaneous Items

- Current employees (those hired on or before September 6, 2021) who are, or opt to become, At-Home Agents as of October 6, 2021 shall continue in this assignment and shall not have the option of returning to regular onsite work assignments.
- No contractual rights or applicable past practices are waived by this agreement.
- The program will consist of all bargaining unit positions within the Customer Service Call Center operation.
- Employees will choose their shifts in accordance with the CBA.
- The employer will provide all software and equipment needed to work from home included but not limited to normal access to the American Water system.
- Employee is responsible to provide proof of adequate internet service as described above.
- Employer will provide 24-hour notice of all required video conference meetings.
- Where required by law, the Company will provide employees with a monthly stipend of \$50.00.

## **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT**

American Water Works Service Company, Inc. ("Company") and the Utility Workers Union of America, AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640 ("Union") (collectively referred to as "Parties") have entered into this Memorandum of Agreement ("MOA") on October 22, 2021, and agreed as follows:

- 1. The Parties currently operate under a Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) effective September 6, 2021, through September 5, 2026.
- 2. Notwithstanding the Parties' agreement regarding the maintenance of current practices for the application of seniority for the vacation bidding process as outlined in Appendix A Memorandum of Agreement contained in the 2021-2026 CBA, the Parties agree to modify said practices as follows: The Company agrees to provide a third round in the vacation bid process to employees on Seniority List (B).
- 3. This Agreement is entered into on a no-reference, non-precedent setting basis and will not be used by either party in any future proceedings, except to enforce its terms. No other rights or benefits shall be claimed or conveyed to or by any other employee covered by this agreement except those described herein.
- 4. This MOA reflects the Parties' entire agreement on this matter. The MOA may only be amended or terminated with mutual agreement from both Parties and a written modification signed by all the Parties.
- 5. Nothing in this Agreement diminishes the Company's rights under Appendix A Memorandum of Agreement.
- 6. The Company and Union do not, by this Agreement, waive any rights, legal, or equitable, which it would otherwise have except as specifically defined and provided in this Agreement which sets forth all understandings and agreements arrived at by the Parties.

Agreed by and between:

AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICES COMPANY, INC. Director, Customer Care	UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640 Union President
By:By:	By:
Date:10/22/2021	Date: 10/22/2021

# **SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT**

Several employees, including , have attempted to use sick time in the new year without returning to work and working for at least twenty (20) consecutive work days causing the absences to be unapproved and fall under the CSO attendance policy. Article 20.3 of the CBA requires that an employee return to work and work for at least twenty (20) consecutive work days before the employee is again eligible for benefits during the next calendar year. Based on this, the Company has determined that is at the level of termination according to the Attendance Policy. In the interest of preserving the relationship, however, between the Company and Union and in order to avoid terminating employees under the CSO attendance policy that have not complied with the language in Section 20.3 following the recent effective date of the new Collective Bargaining Agreement, the Company is willing to offer the following settlement option:

 Provide a notice effective January 1, 2023, to all CSO employees of the application of the language in Section 20.3 modifying the language to reflect that employees must return to work and work at least ten (10) consecutive work days before the employee is again eligible for benefits during the next calendar year.

## Example 1:

An employee goes on leave of absence in November 2022 and returns February 2023 and has exhausted all of their 2022 sick time. This employee would be eligible to utilize their 2023 sick time benefits after completing ten (10) consecutive work days from the day they return from leave of absence.

## Example 2:

An employee utilizes all of their sick time between February and June 2022 and returns to work and completes at least ten (10) consecutive work days. This employee would be eligible to utilize their sick time benefits starting January 1, 2023.

- Employees that would have received attendance discipline for noncompliance with Section 20.3 CBA language between September 6, 2021 and December 31, 2022 will not be assessed attendance occurrences under the policy and the absences will be coded as excused – unpaid until March 9, 2022.
- Company approved vacation, personal time, and FMLA will not count against an employee's ten (10) consecutive work day requirement to again be eligible for benefits during the next calendar year.

If you find this acceptable, please sign in agreement below no later than March 10, 2022 and we will, as noted above, not issue attendance occurrences under the policy based on this language until January 1, 2023. Employees on a leave of absence as of the signature date of this agreement that do not return to work

by December 31, 2022, will be reminded of the communication and their absences will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis.

This agreement is entered into on a no-reference, non-precedential basis and will not be used by either party in any future proceedings, except to enforce its terms. No other rights or benefits shall be claimed or conveyed to or by any other employee covered by this agreement or other entity except those described herein. Further, the union will not cite the resolution of this disciplinary matter as a basis for disparate treatment or as evidence of appropriate penalty in any other current or future grievance.

Agreed by and between:

AMERIC/	AN WATER WORKS SERVICE	UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA
COMPAI	NY, INC.	AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640
Director,	Customer Care	Union President
Ву:	Illa Es Alex	By: Phil
Data	3/10/2022	Data: 03/10/2022

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT (MOA)

American Water Works Service Company, Inc. ("Company") and the Utility Workers Union of America, AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640 ("Union") (collectively referred to as "Parties") have entered into this Memorandum of Agreement ("MOA") on July 22, 2022, and agreed as follows:

- 1. The Parties currently operate under a Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) effective September 6, 2021, through September 5, 2026.
- 2. The Parties agree that for the initial 2022 Skill-Path training, the prerequisite training will be scheduled during the upcoming Training Day, Monday October 10, 2022. Employees qualifying will receive retroactive pay for the next level Skill-Path role back to September 6, 2022.
- 3. This Agreement is entered into on a no-reference, non-precedent setting basis and will not be used by either party in any future proceedings, except to enforce its terms. No other rights or benefits shall be claimed or conveyed to or by any other employee covered by this agreement or other entity except those described herein.
- 4. This MOA reflects the Parties' entire agreement on this matter.
- 5. The Company and Union do not, by this Agreement, waive any rights, legal, or equitable, which it would otherwise have except as specifically defined and provided in this Agreement which sets forth all understandings and agreements arrived at by the Parties.

Agreed by and between:

AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICES	
COMPANY, INC.	

Director, Customer Care

\_\_\_\_\_

Date: 07-22-2022

UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA AFL-CIO, LOCAL 640

Union President

Date: 07-22-2022

# Memorandum of Understanding

American Water Works Service Co., Inc. ("Company") and the Utility Workers Union of America, AFL-CIO Local 640 ("Union") (collectively referred to as "Parties") have entered into this Memorandum of Understanding ("MOU") on February 20, 2023, and agreed as follows to resolve Grievance # 22-001 (FMCS Case# 220712-07552):

- 1. Employees who are 45 minutes or more late for their scheduled shift must notify the absence line no later than 44 minutes from the start of their scheduled shift.
- 2. Employees who leave before the end of their scheduled shift must report to the absence line before they log out and/or end their shift.
- 3. Employees who fail to comply with the notice requirements in paragraphs 1 or 2 shall be subject to discipline.
- 4. Nothing in this Agreement changes the terms of the Adherence Practice.
- 5. Where an employee has been disciplined for failing to provide timely notice of tardies or leave earlies between February 17, 2022 and the effective date of this agreement, the Company shall reduce such discipline by one level. For example, an employee at Level 3 would be reduced to Level 2, an employee at Level 2 would be reduced to Level 1, and an employee at Level 1 would be reduced to no discipline.
- 6. The parties acknowledge that they have resolved their differences in the spirit of cooperation and, as part of this Agreement, will issue a joint communication to employees announcing the new notice reporting rules above and the resulting reduced discipline.

By signature below, the union agrees that the above terms constitute full and final settlement of all issues and claims raised in the listed grievance.

Agreed by and between:

AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICE COMPANY, INC. Director, Customer Care	UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA, A.F.LC.I.O., LOCAL 640 President
By: Alla Soller	By: Phil Te
Date:	Date:02/21/2023

# **MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT**

American Water Works Service Company, Inc. ("Company") and the Utility Workers Union of America, A.F.L.-C.I.O., Local 640 ("Union") (collectively referred to as "Parties") have entered into this Memorandum of Agreement ("MOA") on March 22, 2023, and agreed as follows:

- 1. The Parties currently operate under a collective bargaining agreement ("CBA") effective September 6, 2021, through September 5, 2026.
- 2. The Parties have agreed to modify the following paragraph of the CBA in Article 9 Grievance Procedure, Section 9.1 Grievance Steps as follows:
  - Step 1. An employee or the Union having a grievance shall submit a written grievance specifying the specific provisions of this Agreement that the employee or the Union believes has been violated to the Company within fifteen (15) work days of the date on which the Union and/or the affected employee(s) knew or should have known of the occurrence of the incident giving rise to the grievance. The Company shall schedule the Step 1 grievance meeting within ten (10) work days of receipt thereof. The Company shall schedule the Step 1 grievance meeting in good faith as to not intentionally delay the grievance process. The Company shall answer the grievance within ten (10) work days of the date on which the Step 1 grievance meeting is held with the Union.
- 3. The Parties have agreed to modify the following paragraph of the CBA in Article 12 Discipline and Discharge, Section 12.2 as follows:
  - If an employee is discharged, suspended or demoted for cause, the Union shall be notified of such action promptly in writing by the Company. Notice will be addressed to the local union president. If the employee is not probationary, the employee or the Union may within fifteen (15) work days of notice to the Union, file a written grievance at the first step. It is recognized that such a grievance should be heard at the earliest possible time and take precedence over grievances of a different nature.
- 4. These changes shall be incorporated into the CBA upon its expiration unless otherwise changed by mutual agreement.
- 5. This MOA is entered into on a no-reference, non-precedent setting basis and will not be used by either party in any future proceedings, except to enforce its terms. No other rights or benefits shall be claimed or conveyed to or by any other employee covered by this MOA or other entity except those described herein.

- 6. This MOA reflects the Parties' entire agreement on this matter.
- 7. The Parties agree that signatures transmitted electronically, whether sent via facsimile or as attached files (e.g., portable document format), shall be acceptable to bind the Parties and shall not in any way affect the validity of this MOA.
- 8. The Company and Union do not, by this MOA, waive any rights, legal, or equitable, which it would otherwise have except as specifically defined and provided in this MOA which sets forth all understandings and agreements arrived at by the Parties.

Agreed by and between:

AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICE COMPANY, INC.

UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA, A.F.L.-C.I.O., LOCAL 640

Deborah A Degillio

orah A Degillio (Mar 23, 2023 13:15 EDT) 03/23/23

03/23/23 **Date** 

Deb Degillio

VP, Chief Customer Officer

Philipio L Green

Philipio L Green (Mar 23, 2023 14:11 CD)

03/23/23

Phil Green
President

Date

# **SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT**

This Settlement Agreement ("Agreement") is entered into by American Water Works Service Company, Inc. ("Company") and the Utility Workers Union of America, A.F.L.-C.I.O., Local 640 ("Union") (collectively referred to as "Parties") on April 5, 2023, to resolve Grievance #23-003.

<b>WHEREAS</b> , the Parties currently operate under a collective bargaining agreement ("CBA") effective September 6, 2021, through September 5, 2026;
<b>WHEREAS</b> , the Company did not approve the request of for 5 days of paid Bereavement Leave, on or about February 24, 2023, due to the Company receiving notification of his loss outside of what is a reasonable timeframe for notification;
<b>WHEREAS</b> , the Union filed Grievance #23-003 challenging the Company's decision to deny the request of for 5 days of paid Bereavement Leave and submitted the dispute to the grievance procedure pursuant to the Parties' CBA;
WHEREAS, the Parties wish to resolve the underlying grievance.
NOW, THEREFORE, the Parties agree as follows:
1. The Company agrees to approve the request of for 5 days of paid Bereavement Leave.
2. The Union agrees to withdraw Grievance #23-003 challenging the Company's decision to deny the request of for 5 days of paid Bereavement Leave.
3. The Parties have agreed to modify the following paragraph of the CBA in Article 16 – Bereavement Leave, Section 16.1 as follows:
The Company shall provide Bereavement Leave to full time employees without suffering a loss of pay in order for them to handle their obligations provided that the Employee notifies the Company of their loss within ninety (90) days from the date of

4. These changes shall be incorporated into the CBA upon its expiration unless otherwise changed by mutual agreement between the Parties.

the death of their relative.

- 5. This Agreement is entered into on a no-reference, non-precedent setting basis and will not be used by either party in any future proceedings, except to enforce its terms. No other rights or benefits shall be claimed or conveyed to or by any other employee covered by this Agreement or other entity except those described herein.
- 6. The Parties agree that this Agreement constitutes the full and complete agreement between them, and that the terms of the Agreement may not be changed or altered in any way except in writing signed by the Parties.
- 7. The Parties agree that signatures transmitted electronically, whether sent via facsimile or as attached files (e.g., portable document format), shall be acceptable to bind the Parties and shall not in any way affect the validity of this Agreement.
- 8. The Parties do not, by this Agreement, waive any rights, legal, or equitable, which it would otherwise have except as specifically defined and provided in this Agreement which sets forth all understandings and agreements arrived at by the Parties.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties agree that the above terms constitute full and final settlement of all issues and claims raised in the listed grievance and hereto knowingly and voluntarily executed this Agreement as of the date set forth below.

AMERICAN WATER WORKS SERVICE COMPANY, INC.

UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA, A.F.L.-C.I.O., LOCAL 640

Deboran A Degillio
Deborah A Degillio (Apr 11, 2023 09:08 EDT)

04/11/23

Deb Degillio

Date

Phil Green

Date

VP, Chief Customer Officer

President